
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 4TH NOVEMBER 2013 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 

	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	P Acca
	Mrs J Clark

	
	
	D Atkins
	R Eastley (Chairman)

	
	
	J Bailey
	R Estcourt

	
	
	Mrs D Beatty
	Mrs K Rogers

	
	
	C Carter
	


Also Present: District Councillor Ingham, the press and 11 members of the public. 

Apologies: Cllrs Longhurst and Mrs T Scott, County Councillor Hughes
	
	PUBLIC SESION

Mr Hardy expressed annoyance at the article in the Lympstone Herald saying that the Scouts had not been able to provide volunteers to help lay plastic tiles at Cliff Field.  He suggested that the scheme was different to that requested by the Scouts and that others should also be involved in the work.  He also suggested that there could be a public liability issue if the tiles were not laid correctly.
The Clerk pointed out that he had reported a comment at a previous meeting and was aware that neither the Scouts nor the Football Club had been able to find any volunteers.

Cllr Acca also disputed the information given by Mr Hardy. 

Mr Mildenhall reported that there had been tidal flooding in Underhill over the weekend possibly caused by a fault in the ‘No Return’ flaps.  Cllr Eastley agreed to follow this up.



	185
	Declarations of Interest

Cllr Mrs Clark declared a disclosable interest in planning application 13/2302/FUL - Retrospective Change of Use of annex approved under planning permission 12/1096/FUL to holiday accommodation. Highlands, Clay Lane. 



	186
	Minutes
The Clerk had made alterations to the minutes of the meeting held on 7th October 2013 as discussed at the last meeting.

RESOLVED: 1 that the minutes of the meetings held on 7th (amended) and 21st October 2013 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

2 that the word ‘draft’ be added to the minutes until they are confirmed by the Council.



	187
	Planning Applications 

13/2281/FUL Construction of single storey extensions, dormer windows to front elevation and side elevation, 4 Meadow Close. RESOLVED: that Cllr Acca be authorised to form a Site Inspection Committee with power to determine this application.
13/2302/FUL - Retrospective Change of Use of annex approved under planning permission 12/1096/FUL to holiday accommodation. Highlands, Clay Lane 
Cllr Mrs Clark withdrew from the meeting whilst this application was discussed.

OBJECT as this application is retrospective, goes against an earlier decision and will create a separate unit of accommodation in the green wedge

The Council were reminded that in 2011 permission was given for this property to be demolished and a substantial replacement erected.  In 2012 a further application 12/1096/FUL was made for a very substantial "garden machinery store and guest accommodation/studio over".  At the time the Parish Council were concerned at the size of this development but were assured that it was for extensive garden machinery needs for the large expanse of lawns etc. 

That said the Parish Council were very satisfied with the Officers Report that commented on the size of the accommodation over and in particular the deletion of the kitchen from the plans and a requirement that it be used only as an annex and not for independent occupation.  Indeed this was further stressed within Condition 3 of the approval.  The owners have been in open breach of these conditions and have applied to remove these conditions which the Parish Council oppose. 
13/2318/FUL Demolition of garage and construction of single storey side and rear extensions and construction of decking. 3 Park View, Wotton Lane. . RESOLVED: that Cllr Acca be authorised to form a Site Inspection Committee with power to determine this application.
13/2343/TCA T1 Fell one Horse Chestnut - Bronte House, Wotton Lane – No Objection
13/2356/FUL Construction of replacement dwelling. Michael House, Greenhill Avenue – SUPPORT.  The Council noted that this was probably the only house of this period design in the Village.  The Council noted the comments of Mr Wilson that the design should reflect the Village Design Statement.


	188
	Report by the Police
The Clerk had written to the Police about attending meetings of the Parish Council, particularly to provide feedback on cases that were reported.  PC Simon Halloran responded to say they had several Parishes to cover and were unable to spend time attending meetings.

Cllr Carter read out the Crime report, which would be published in the Lympstone Herald.


	189
	Report by the District Councillors

Cllr Atkins reported that EDDC were to Appoint another Planning Officer to work on neighbourhood Plans.  In the meantime, they asked Parishes not to start work until they had approval from EDDC in order to plan the workload.

 

	190
	Chairman’s report

The Chairman had attended two meetings held by the NHS organisations in Devon.  There was a plan to reduce the number of beds at Budleigh Salterton hospital and move services to Exmouth hospital.  From this there would be more pressure for nursing at home.
A Hub was to be formed where a number of specialists would be able to provide day care services.  The NHS was aware of the increasing proportion of elderly in the local population.   It seemed that there was a plan to bring private operators in to provide more services but these would be taking a proportion of the funding as profit.



	191
	Hiring practices of the Village Hall and Youth Club

At a previous meeting adverse comment had been made about the Village hall becoming a venue for weddings.  The Clerk reported that this had been followed by an exchange of emails which led to suggestions of competition between the Village Hall and the Youth Club.  Emails from Don Mildenhall and Eddie Mingo were attached.

Don Mildenhall reported that there were some formal and informal agreements in place relating to the Parish Council’s role and the Village Hall and Youth Club.  Over the last few years, the VHMC had taken over payments for telephone and waste removal and with no subsidy from the Parish Council, needed to take a commercial view of its activities in order to fund its plans for improvements.
As far as the VHMC was aware, no bookings had been turned away because rooms were not available and regular events were always included in the diary.

The Clerk suggested that there could be a review of relationships between the Parish Council, VHMC and Youth Club and this might be achieved by a small group of say, two members from each organisation.

RESOLVED That the Clerk’s suggestion be adopted and this Council be represented by Cllrs Atkins and Mrs Clark.

The Council noted that Cllrs Acca and Bailey were members of the Youth Club Committee.


	192
	Training event for Parish Councillors.

The Chairman and Clerk suggested that an in-house training evening for Councillors to cover the Code of Conduct and general procedural matters would be useful.  The Clerk will be away from 27th November to 16th December 2013.
RESOLVED: that this be included on the agenda for the first meeting in January 2014 to set a date for a training event.


	193
	Meeting of Parish and Town Councils with East Devon District Council

EDDC were holding their annual meeting with Town and Parish Councils on Thursday, 14 November 2013, Council Chamber, Knowle, Sidmouth.
RESOLVED: that the Chairman, Cllr Mrs Rogers and the Clerk be authorised to attend.



	194
	Highway Safety Awareness Training For Town & Parish Councils
DCC were holding training in safety for highway matters.  There was no interest in attending this event.

 

	195
	Garages and parking in Glebe Close.  
Cllr Mrs Rogers reported that the block of garages in Glebe Close were in poor condition and were not let.  EDDC officers proposed a scheme to demolish most of the garages and to convert the area into an open car park with no restrictions in order to avoid management costs.  This would increase the number of parking spaces available.  EDDC would then encourage residents to park on this area rather than on the road.
The Clerk reminded the Council that the Neighbourhood Plan had a policy to seek small business units for workshops and storage and wondered if these units could be used for this purpose.  However, the Council felt that this was the wrong place for such facilities.

RESOLVED: that EDDC be informed that the Parish Council supports the proposals to remove the garages and create an open car park in Glebe Close.



	196

	Payments
RESOLVED: that the following payments be authorised

1934

EDF Energy lights in Candy's Field

22.96

1935

Optima Graphics Herald printing

296.00

1936

ALRUG Subscription

5.00

1937

DALC Training for Cllr Mrs Rogers

42.00

1938

Mrs de la Rue - plants

9.95

1939

Mrs C Edworthy - wages for October 2013

195.61

1940

A J Le Riche salary & expenses for October 2013

637.67

1940

A J Le Riche stamps

6.00

1940

A J Le Riche printer cartridges X 3

152.16

795.83

1941

HMRC Tax / NI October 2013

127.52

1942

British Gas - youth club

4.51

1943

DALC Training for Cllr Mrs Rogers

30.00

Total
1529.38


	197

	Financial summary

The Council noted the following financial summary

Current Account

Opening balance at 1st April 2013 

25,731.63

Receipts 

53,883.08

Total receipts

79,614.71

Transfer from dep ac

Total paid in to current ac

79,614.71

less, Payments 

30,863.03

Net balance

48,751.68

Receipts not on statement: 

-384.40

Unpresented cheques

5,216.82

Queried cheque 001914 20p over 

-0.20

Balance per Bank Statement 26th September 2013

53,583.90

Deposit Account

Balance at 1st April 2013

159.81

Interest to 1st September 2013

0.07

Transfer to current ac

0.00

Total

159.88



	198
	Budget Monitoring report

The Council received and noted a budget report for October 2013



	199

	Cleaner's wages 

The Council noted that these had been increased in line with the National minimum wage, from 1st October 2013.


	200

	Bank statement 

The Council noted that Cheque no 001914 had appeared on the bank statement at £420.20 whereas the invoice was for £420.00   This is being queried with the bank.

	201
	Matters raised by Councillors.   - (These are not normally discussed in depth but investigated and considered at the next meeting.)
Cllr Atkins expressed concern at DCC’s attitude towards damage to the cobbles which had been caused by vehicles where the road was inadequate width and on-street parking caused vehicles to go over and damage the cobbles.

The Clerk reminded the Council that DCC had asked the Parish Council to produce a list of areas for investigation for parking prohibition or restriction.

Cllr Bailey, as champion of travel and transport, was asked to submit a list to the next meeting.  He invited other Councillors to join in.  Cllrs Atkins, Estcourt, Mrs Beatty, Mrs Rogers, Chairman and Vice Chairman volunteered and asked for the Clerk to be in attendance.
Cllr Bailey reported that the Emergency Plan had been circulated recently but some of the information was out of date.

Cllr Bailey suggested that the Council could look into laying a plastic grid surface in Avenue field to support parking for the Football Club.

It was AGREED that this should be included on the agenda for the next meeting.

Cllr Atkins reported that the trees in The Avenue needed pollarding.  This work was usually undertaken by the National Trust.  The Clerk was asked to investigate.

The Chairman reminded Councillors that the Remembrance Service was to be held this coming Sunday and he asked for all Councillors to attend.



	202
	County Councillor’s report

The Clerk read the following report:
Exe Estuary Trail

I have attended two meetings in the village where the topic of conversation has been the problems of the Exe Estuary Cycle and Footpath. I have said that there is not a problem with Cycleway/Footpath only its inconsiderate and inappropriate use by people!!!  I have received a report that Horse riders have been seen using the path at Exton despite there being notices to the effect that they are not allowed.

Longmeadow Road
I also asked at the HATOC meeting for the date when Longmeadow Road would be resurfaced and Paul Downs said that he would email me with the answer. I gather that there is a Three Year Programme in existence!  

Parking on Burgmanns Hill
I do not think that this is a Devon County Council Problem. If inconsiderate motorists park in such a way as to block other traffic then I think it is a Police matter (from the report given by Rob Longhurst, when the last problem occurred) If the Parish Council, after debate, consider that other road markings are required such as double yellow lines or “Clearway” signs then I think an official request should be made directly to our head of Highways.  I will ,of course, support that decision

As I have explained to the Parish Council on a number of occasions, it will be expensive as it will require a Traffic Order and I have said that I think that there should be a comprehensive list drawn up so that we could achieve this in one hit.

When there was inconsiderate parking in the Hulham Road area, when people attended a Bingo Session, the Police simply came to the building and said that if the problem was not sorted tickets would be issued. 

One thing that I would support with enthusiasm is for off road parking being provided on the edge of the field. And this I would think could be looked at by the Football Club.

 It is essential that a clear way is maintained into the village at all times, especially for emergencies  and deliveries by HGV`s  and so, as it is the County Councils preferred route into the village I will give wholehearted support.  

 

Email from Nigel Frost

Ref Parking and traffic Burgmanns Hill Lympstone.

In terms of restrictions around the football ground this does seem to be a case of a sledge hammer to crack a nut. 

Has the PC approached the owners of the pitches to try and address the parking issues at source, if you look at introducing restrictions around the entrance you will just find that motorist will just migrate to surrounding areas where I am sure you will start to receive new requests for restrictions. 

Does the Parish Council offer the Parish Hall as an area for parking? 

The important thing to remember is that it is the driver’s responsibility to make ensure that they park in a safe and legal manner not for us to guide them to where we think it is safe and legal.

Nigel Frost
  

Cuts to bus subsidies.
Dear Bernard,

Although we anticipate a tough budget situation in 2014/2015 (see Councillor Hart's press statements), no decisions have yet been made and won't be until the detailed budget is known and finally approved by Cabinet and full Council in February 2014. Local people may wish to engage in the process by expressing their views on the County Council's priorities.

Lympstone hasn't been affected by any recent bus service reductions. The 57 along the main road is commercially provided by Stagecoach and was last altered in 2012. DCC continues to support the 56 via the Marine Estate and the 58 which goes via Sowton Industrial Estate and has recently been improved. 

I aim to keep members and parish councils informed of any significant changes.

Hoping this assists,

Regards,

John Richardson Dawes.

Cobbles outside Woodstock
With regards to double yellow lines, any removal of on street parking would increase the width of the road and there would be an increase in speed, this would be inconsistent with the Parishes vigorous lobbying for a reduction in vehicle speed at this location.  

We have no funding at this present time even if we thought the scheme was viable, which it is not.

The cobbles as you say are in private ownership, and therefore are the responsibility of the landowners.

Kind Regards

Nigel Frost




The meeting finished at 9.05pm
Chairman

